
News from the President
By Chris Waldmann, SNA President

Happy New Year Sunnyside! I don’t know 
about you, but I am excited to put 2024 
in the rearview mirror and look forward 
to new challenges in 2025! On that note, 
the biggest change in Portland is that, 
after years of preparation, our whole new 
government structure is in place and 
getting down to work! The new district-
based council should offer many more 
opportunities to interact with our elected 
legislators to let them know about the issues 
we care about and the potential policies 
that the community think are appropriate to 
address them. So please continue to join 
us for our bi-monthly meetings and join our 
committees on Land Use (LUTC) and the 
Community Care Committee (SNACC). On 
to the news….

Continuing the theme of community 
engagement, the Sunnyside NA has  
teamed up with other District 3 
neighborhoods and community-based  
groups in the Southeast Uplift 
Neighborhood Coalition to gather your 
input on a range of civic matters related to 
community safety, housing, transportation, 
land use, the environment, and economic 
development. The results of this survey 
will be shared with our three newly-elected 
City Council members (Tiffany Koyama 
Lane, Angelita Morillo and Steve Novick) 
to inform their policy-making efforts. Take 
the survey at tinyurl.com/2uhhaub3 by 
January 31st. The SNA will  discuss our 
priorities during our January General 
Meeting as well!

Here’s some good news– our own 
Sunnyside Shower Project (SSP) just 
received a $40,000 grant from the Oregon 
Community Foundation to help with the 
work the team does with our homeless 

community! The SSP is hiring its first two 
paid staff members – a Project Director 
and a Volunteer Coordinator. With the new 
Project Director coming on board, founder 
(and SNA VP) Hannah Wallace will be 
taking a step back from the day-to-day 
SSP leadership. This project has come 
a long way since Hannah conceived of it 
during the height of the pandemic in 2021. 
Congratulations to Hannah, Diana and our 
entire SSP team!

Looking for a way to get involved with the 
SNA? Interested in helping us manage our 
meager budget? Have some basic math 
skills? We’re looking for a new treasurer! 
We are currently transitioning to a new 
model to take much of the burden off 
this important position, but we still need 
help to keep track of balances, request 
reimbursements and create our state 
filings. It is about a 1-2 hour per week 
commitment plus attendance at monthly 
board meetings, with the term up for 
reappointment this summer. It’s a great 
opportunity to meet new friends and be 
involved in your neighborhood! If you’re 
interested, please reach out to me at 
cjwaldmann@gmail.com.

Finally, if you don’t want to help manage our 
budget, how about contributing to it? You 
can make your tax-deductible contribution 
today to the SNA at secure.givelively.org/
donate/southeast-uplift-neighborhood-
program-inc/sunnyside-neighborhood-
association!

Seeking Newsletter Delivery 
Coordinator

The Sunnyside Newsletter is looking for a 
new Delivery Coordinator! If you enjoy this 
community publication and would like to join 
the team that produces and distributes the 
newsletter, this might be the job for you. As  
Delivery Coordinator, you will oversee the 
monthly distribution of newsletters to the 
delivery volunteers, recruit new volunteers 
to fill gaps in the distribution, and update 
the list of volunteers and their assigned 
routes for each section of Sunnyside. This 
is a fun way to meet lots of lovely people 
in our neighborhood while serving the 
community—and it only takes 2-3 hours 
per month. If you’re interested, or to learn 
more about what’s involved, contact Diana 
Deumling at dianadeumling@gmail.com.
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Upcoming Meetings  
 
Location details and agendas  
on Sunnysideportland.org.  

January 
Wednesday, Jan. 8th:  
SNA General Meeting 7:00-8:30 p.m. 
SNA Board Meeting 8:30-9:00 p.m.  
Monday Jan. 13th:  
LUTC meeting 7:00-8:00 p.m.

February  
Monday, Feb. 10th:  
LUTC meeting 7:00-8:00 p.m.    
Wednesday, Feb. 12th:  
SNA Board Meeting 7:00–8:30 p.m.



Getting to Know Your Neighbors
By Dresden de Vera,  
SNA Board Member 

Q&A with Spencer Bone and Reed Lamb 
of Trails End Bar   

Spencer Bone (right), lives in the Woodstock 
neighborhood, and is co-founder of Bottle 
Rocket, a burger-focused food cart at 
Cartopia on Hawthorne. Reed Lamb (left), 
lives in the Parkrose neighborhood and is 
the founder of The Standard, a dive bar in 
the Kerns neighborhood. The two joined 
together to start Trails End Bar, on the 
eastern edge of Sunnyside.

Although Trails End is themed after 
the Oregon Trail, the menu doesn’t 
necessarily reflect that. What inspired 
the menu?

Spencer: Every food I make is pulled from 
the past. I grew up in California’s Salinas 
Valley. That’s major farmland and there are 
lots of immigrant farmworkers. I lived in a 
town where half of them were Mexican; 
one of the plates on the menu was linguica 
sausage. The linguica on our menu is like 
the one from California that I remember 
eating as a kid.

You were running a food cart before 
this that also served alcohol, so why 
open this place?

Spencer: With a brick and mortar 
restaurant, it’s more like a community, a 
group with the same goal. Maybe I’m more 
like a cult leader here. Having a crew that 
feels like they’re involved and invested in 
the menu themselves breeds a want to 
make it good.

Reed has been a friend of mine for over 
a decade. We’re camping buddies with 
lots of similar ideas. He’d been looking 
for something for a long time, and then 
this spot opened up with a kitchen. It was 
turnkey, technically; there was a bar in here 
and tables. You could come in with product 
and start selling. We didn’t have to apply for 
a new permit. The layout of the bar is the 
same. All the sinks are in the same place.

How did he get you on board?

Spencer: Reed doesn’t know much about 
kitchens. So he just kind of said, “Hey, come 
down and look at this kitchen for me. Tell 
me what you think.” And then that’s when 
I was like, “We should do this together.” 
When I was driving home I thought of the 
name, Trails End.

Why do you think that name came to 
you?

Spencer: I’ve always liked western-theme 
bars. Like, when you drive out to the middle 
of nowhere and nothing’s changed in a bar 
in 40 years. It’s just always been the kind of 
places I like.

Reed, what’s your motive for owning 
another bar?

Reed: It’s nice to get to express yourself 
in something that resembles an artistic 
manner. I get  precious little of it in my 
life. Even my wife is like, “You’re so much 
happier when you’re on a project.”

What kind of aura do you want this bar 
to have?

Spencer: A place that’s gonna be here 
forever, that was here forever. Almost like a 
Cheers vibe. You come after work, or you 
come after playing video games, whatever. 
As time goes on, we’d like to be able to go 
until 2:30 a.m. It’s the Trails End—it’s the 
end of the night, you come here.

Reed: I want it to seem a bit more grown 
up than the dive bars that I drink at 
normally, but not by a lot. I want it to still be 
fun. I want the bar to be smaller and more 
homey. A little bit more intimate, but still 
warm and familiar. It’s like a family bar that 
doesn’t allow kids. I want us to bring out the 
working people that are around here and 
still sling $2 Hamms and still have really 
good burger specials.

Where does this come from, the desire 
to cater to the service industry?

Spencer: That’s who we are!

Reed: I still work shifts at my bar [The 
Standard] when they pop up and I can’t get 
anyone else to work. You want to make a 
place that represents who you are.

Tell me about the aesthetic choices.

Spencer: As soon as I knew I was opening 
a bar, I reached out to one of my good 
friends, Matt Stinger. He’s a local artist, 
and I told him I wanted a mural of Oregon. 
I made a couple of funny requests. Like, 
we gotta have Bigfoot. And then there’s 
two lakes, or even three, called Lost Lake, 
and they’re all really hard to find. So he was 
like, “Where are they?” And I was like, “Just 
put them anywhere.” 

Do you feel that a lot of the reason 
why this bar has come together the 
way it has, is because you developed a 
network of friends who were the perfect 
people to help you?

Spencer: Exactly. My friend Patrick—who 
is now in charge of the kitchen here— 
helped me open Bottle Rocket. He was 
one of my first employees there as well. 
So having him here is great, because he 
has great ideas. I would have just bought 
pickles. He’s like, “We can just make them. 
It’s cheaper, and it will taste better.”

I mean, you can go through life without 
friends, but it’s a lot easier to have them. 
You know that song, “Friends, you can 
depend onnnn.”

Reed Lamb and Spencer Bone of Trails End Bar



What do you have to say about 
Sunnyside as a neighborhood?

Spencer: There’s always been a working 
class vibe to most of southeast.

Reed: It seems like other places—like the 
Alberta neighborhood, nothing against 
them—kind of were an up and coming 
thing and a ton of out-of-towners moved 
in and made it cool. This neighborhood, 
though, it seems like Portlanders made it 
cool before the out-of-towners got here.

Earlier, you said that you believed that 
things were meant to be. How do you 
know when something’s meant to be?

Spencer: You have to take a leap, and 
then when you land on your feet, well, I 
guess that was meant to be. You’ll know, 
and you’ll definitely know if it’s not working.

Reed: I don’t know about “meant to be.” I 
do things logically some of the time, but a 
lot more often, I’m doing by feel. Something 
feels right and you just have that instinctual 
reaction. You’re like, “Yes, this is gonna 
work.” Other times, even if it seems like 
everything’s adding up, I’m like, “No, I’m 
pulling back from this.”

Is there anything I didn’t cover that you 
feel people should know?

Spencer: I just want to make sure that 
people know it came together through the 
work of everybody. It wasn’t just me and 
Reed. It was our friends and community. 
There’s no way it would have happened 
if it was just me and Reed by ourselves. 
We probably would just be drinking in 
a half torn out room. We would’ve been 
perfectly happy drinking in a half built bar 
by ourselves. At least it’s got whiskey in it.

 Trails End Bar
4601 SE Hawthorne Noon–midnight daily 
Instagram - @portlandtrailsend

News From Sunnyside 
Environmental School (SES)
By Valerie Kahn, Member-At-Large

Hello neighbors!

A huge thank you to everyone who came 
out to support local artisans young and 
old at our Winter Craft Fair last month. We 
hope you found lots of lovely handmade 
items for you and your loved ones. Thank 
you also to everyone who contributed to 
our Circle of Giving this year. You really 
brightened the holiday season of families 
in need.

Support SES by Having a Pint at Away 
Days Brewing Co. on January 8

Want to shake off the mid-winter blues? 
Gather with friends at Away Days Brewing 
Co. (1234 SE Cora St.) from 3–9 p.m. 
on Wednesday, January 8 and support 
SES! Away Days is a European-inspired 
brewery and taproom with a curated tap 
list featuring pilsners, bitters, barleywine, 
cider, and non-alcoholic beer. Come have 
a drink and support a local school. All ages 
are welcome—and dogs can hang on the 
patio! There will be juice boxes and snacks 
for the kiddos! 

Riparian Festival

The Riparian Festival (Jan. 23rd, 5:30-
7:30pm) is a charming event our students 
look forward to every year. This month 
students in grades 3-8 will be displaying 
their work from their study of forests, 
rivers, oceans, and mountains throughout 
the school. During the festival, all third 
through middle school classrooms will be 
open for viewing so students and families 
can explore the many projects completed 
by our kids. While K-2nd grade students 
do not participate in the showcase directly, 
they are encouraged to attend and see 
the ways their learning will progress over 
time. Homemade lasagna, sweets, and hot 
chocolate will be available for sale, and the 
evening concludes with a sing-along in the 
auditorium. 

Our Home Grown Musical Opens in 
March

This month, 50 students are beginning 
rehearsals for a musical written by 
our own Mo Phillips. Last month these 
students joined Mo for two brainstorming 
sessions during which they shared their 
most creative, wacky, wonderful ideas and 
worked together to decide some of the 
key elements of the play. Mo drafted the 
production over winter break, using the 
kids’ ideas as inspiration. Keep your eyes 
on this space for more information about 
the musical. Last year’s production was 
called “Where Is My Cat? An Adventure 
Through Space” and we anticipate that this 
year’s show will be equally creative and 
enjoyable.

Calendars Featuring Student Art 
Available for Purchase

Our marvelous art teacher, Indigo, has led 
her middle school students in making a 
beautiful 2025 calendar, which is available 
for purchase. Each month features 
a different student artist’s work. I am 
continually blown away by the artistic talent 

of our student body, and highly recommend 
checking this out if you are in the market 
for a calendar. We are selling them on a 
sliding scale, from $10 - $50. All proceeds 
directly support SES’s art program. If you 
are interested in buying a calendar or 
would like to preview the art, please reach 
out to board@sesptsa.org for a link.

Thank You Volunteers!
By Hanna Wallace,  
SNA Vice President

Thanks to all the volunteers who helped us 
with the Winter Clothing Drive. We had a 
great turnout—lots of donations and a lot 
of shoppers. Thanks to you, our houseless 
neighbors will have plenty of warm and 
rainproof clothes, boots, and coats for the 
upcoming rainy months. 

A special thanks to Ryan, Beth, and Diana 
for coordinating with Showers Pass to get 
donated jackets with faulty zippers and 
reaching out to local crafts people to get 
the zippers fixed. Specifically, thanks to 
Portland Garment Factory and Darin at 
Black Star Bags for putting in the work hours 
to fix the zippers. As a result, our guests 
have access to top quality rain jackets for 
the rainy months ahead.
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Let us print for you!
 Online ordering
 Most jobs ready in 48 hours
 Convenient drive-thru pickup

(503) 320-1011
1720 NW Lovejoy St. #120
lovejoyprint.com

Sunnyside Neighborhood ‘Gap Map’
Live near any of the blocks marked in black below? We need your help!  
Contact dianadeumling@gmail.com to volunteer for our delivery service. Delivery help 

needed here
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RICHMOND NEIGHBORHOOD

YOUR AD 
GOES HERE!
Print ads are $300 for six months  
or $550 per year for a 1/12 page 
spot and include a free digital ad  
on our website.

For more info head to: 
sunnysideportland.org/
neighborhood-news-advertising/ 


